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Vice Chairman Vick called the Senate Resources and Environment Committee
(Committee) meeting to order at 1:30 p.m. and explained that Chairman Bair was in
attendance at another meeting and would join the Committee later.

Vice Chairman Vick welcomed the new Committee members, Senators Johnson
and Jordan, and former member, Senator Brackett. He also welcomed the returning
Committee members.

The Committee's page, Bryon Beams, was introduced and was asked to share his
background with the Committee. Bryon is a senior student at Caldwell High School.
He was previously involved in sports, music, and drama but now is concentrating on
student government and technology. Bryon plans to attend Boise State University
after graduation.

Vice Chairman Vick stated that he would not conduct a review of the rules as
indicated on the agenda, as all Committee members are familiar with the process.

Vice Chairman Vick welcomed Ms. Sharon Kiefer, Deputy Director, Idaho
Department of Fish and Game (IDFG) who will present the rules. Ms. Kiefer
introduced Mr. Dallas Burkhalter, Deputy Attorney General, IDFG, who will assist
her, if needed.

Rules Governing the Taking of Big Game Animals in the State of Idaho. Ms.
Kiefer stated the proposed rules administer grizzly bear hunting should the Idaho
Fish and Game Commission authorize hunting after grizzly bear in the greater
Yellowstone Ecosystem are taken off the federal endangered species list. The
proposed rules do not make any decision to delist grizzly bears and do not propose
to open any hunting season for grizzly bear in Idaho.

Ms. Kiefer said that should hunting become available for grizzly bear, rules would
be very similar to those for bighorn sheep, mountain goat, and moose. However,
this would not apply to a depredation Kill, only to controlled hunting. Fish and
Wildlife Services received 650,000 comments regarding the issue of grizzly bear.

Senator Brackett inquired as to what approach other states are taking. Ms. Kiefer
replied that she could provide that information for Montana and Wyoming. Senator
Brackett made a request for that information.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 13-0108-1601. Chairman Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote. Senator Stennett asked
to be recorded as voting nay.
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Rules Governing the Taking of Game Birds in the State of Idaho. Ms. Kiefer
said this rule modifies the current boundary of the Hagerman goose hunting
closure area to remove certain private property and allow hunting to reduce goose
depredation on crops.

Senator Johnson moved to approve Docket No. 13-0109-1601. Senator Heider
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing the Taking of Game Birds in the State of Idaho. Ms. Kiefer
explained the rule simplifies the age and mentor requirements for youth-only hunts
to make them more consistent and updates the rule to be consistent with legislative
revision of Idaho Code § 36-409(i), in 2016.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 13-0109-1602. Senator Brackett
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing Fish. Ms. Kiefer said this rule provides opportunity to harvest
unclipped summer Chinook salmon in the Clearwater River in 2016. There are no
changes to the pending rule and it is being adopted as originally proposed.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 13-0111-1601. Chairman Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing the Use of Bait and Trapping for Taking Big Game Animals.
Ms. Kiefer explained that this rule revises the distance from road and trails for
placing bear baits in the Panhandle and Clearwater regions because hilly terrain
and an extensive road network make the current standard infeasible in many areas
of these regions.

Senator Johnson moved to approve Docket No. 13-0117-1601. Senator Bayer
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing Hunter Education and Mentored Hunting. Ms. Kiefer said
the rules implement a mandatory trapping education program for trappers who
purchased their first trapping license on or after July 1, 2011. The rule broadens the
description of mandatory education; establishes fees for mandatory hunter, archery,
and trapping education; integrates reference to existing archery education pursuant
to Idaho Code §§ 36-411 and 36-412; and deletes an obsolete rule about practical
handling and shooting of firearms requirement for hunter education certification.

Senator Heider inquired whether archery would be a separate class from the
hunter education course, where the young people are trained using rifles, and if
they have to be enrolled in both courses. Ms. Kiefer stated that the classes are
"rolled" together.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 13-0102-1601. Chairman Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Chairman Bair.

Chairman Bair thanked Vice Chairman Vick for his good work. He said that he,
too, wanted to welcome the new and returning Committee members, and also
Bryon, the Committee's page.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Bair adjourned the meeting
at 2:40 p.m.
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Chairman Bair called the Senate Resources and Environment Committee
(Committee) meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Chairman Bair announced that RS 24896 will not be heard today as indicated on
the agenda. There has been discussions regarding this RS and a modification
will be made. The Idaho Department of Fish and Game will make the necessary
correction and resubmit it for consideration.

Chairman Bair passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Vick.

Vice Chairman Vick welcomed Keith Hobbs, Operations Division Administrator for
the Idaho Department of Parks and Recreation (IDPR), who will present the rule.

Rules Governing the Administration of Park and Recreation Areas and
Facilities. Mr. Hobbs said the proposed change is to increase the maximum
capacity of motorcycles permitted on ldaho State Park campsites from two (2)
to four (4). IDPR recognized that motorcycles require less space than standard
vehicles and the change is also in response to user request. Each motorcycle

is subject to the motor vehicle entrance fee (MVEF). Mr. Hobbs stated that no
comments were received at the two public meetings and there is no fiscal impact.

Senator Heider inquired if this rule applied to 4-wheelers and Mr. Hobbs replied
that it did not, only to motorcycles.

Chairman Bair moved to approve Docket No. 26-0120-1601. Senator Heider
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Chairman Bair.

Chairman Bair announced that he has received a number of confirmation requests
to date and the hearings will be held as the candidates are available. He also
asked the members to submit requests on topics that would be beneficial to them
and the Committee.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Bair adjourned the meeting
at 1:40 p.m.
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Chairman Bair called the Senate Resources and Environment Committee
(Committee) meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Senator Heider moved to approve the Minutes of January 16, 2017. Vice
Chairman Vick seconded the motion. The motion passed by voice vote.

Senator Jordan moved to approve the Minutes of January 18, 2017. Senator
Heider seconded the motion. The motion passed by voice vote.

Sharon Kiefer, Deputy Director, Idaho Department of Fish and Game (IDFG),
presented RS 24896C1. Ms. Kiefer stated that this legislation provides provisions
specifically to black bear and grizzly bear and to clarify and support management
of an anticipated Yellowstone grizzly bear population. This is consistent with

the State of Idaho's 2002 Management Plan which was approved by the Idaho
Legislature. Last week, some rules were presented and this RS is a companion
piece of legislation.

Ms. Kiefer emphasized that this RS does not open any hunting season for
Yellowstone grizzly bear or delist Yellowstone grizzly bear. This is one component
of the bill.

Ms. Kiefer stated that another component of the bill removes obsolete references
requiring nonresident disabled American veteran hunters to hunt in association with
a qualified organization in order to receive a reduced fee license. This requirement
was statutorily deleted in 2014 and now IDFG is rectifying the oversight.

The bill also revises taxidermist and furbuyer license requirements to include
reporting of certain grizzly bear parts or skins and raw wolf skins. Ms. Kiefer said
that in addition, this bill provides an extended timeframe for reporting control of
depredating wolves when no permit is required. Once again, IDFG is trying to catch
statute up to management of wolves now that Idaho is out of the federal five-year
oversight period of wolf management.

Ms. Kiefer indicated that this legislation does not have a fiscal impact to the
General Fund or to the fish and game dedicated fund.

Chairman Bair ask for clarification of the stricken language on page 10 relating to
the nonresident disabled American veterans. Ms. Kiefer replied that the demand
exceeded the qualified organizations' capacity for service. Legislation was brought
forward to turn it into a regular nonresident disabled American veterans reduced
fee license if they showed the same disability criteria that IDFG requires from a
resident, which is a 40 percent or greater service-connected disability.



MOTION:

RS 24823

Senator Stennett inquired as to what has been done since the 2002 Management
Plan and the accompanying HCR. Ms. Kiefer said that the Legislature has not
taken up that plan, but is still acting consistently with that plan, as adopted. Senator
Stennett said a study was done by Wyoming, Idaho, Montana, and Washington
and it recognized five population groups of bears. She asked if there has been an
increase in population. Ms. Kiefer said that she has information for the entire
Yellowstone ecosystem, not just individual areas, but she assured Senator Stennett
that current population status is such that Idaho and the bordering states believe
that the population does meet all the requirements for delisting.

Senator Stennett said this plan did give the Legislature guidance and to make
sure they were educating the public, as well as something quantifiable for grizzly
bear conservation needs. The mortality rate for grizzly bears is over 43 percent
and is human caused. Ms. Kiefer said IDFG can demonstrate that they have been
working on education and outreach and offered to send the link of the website to
Senator Stennett. She also added that IDFG has a grizzly bear trailer, a very robust
outreach program, a grizzly bear biologist, and IDFG participates in a variety of
grizzly bear committees, including the Yellowstone ecosystem Study Design Plan.
IDFG have also been carrying out conservation actions to contribute to knowledge
of grizzly bears, as well as elements that view conservation of grizzly bears.

Senator Johnson inquired if IDFG has a disabled hunting license for the disabled
American veterans where different classes are awarded. Ms. Kiefer replied that
IDFG have a disabled license that has a different context and structure than the
disabled American veterans license. There is a license and four tags that have
reduced fees to qualified disabled residents. Non-residents do not pay the same
reduced fee as residents.

Senator Bayer asked about the hunter reporting time with regards to the 72 hours
for wolves and 24 hours for grizzly bears. Ms. Kiefer said those hours are specific
to hunter reporting. The depredation control reporting period for grizzly bears is 72
hours; however, there is a provision of extra time when access to the site is remote.

Senator Jordan inquired about the timetables for the issues that have been
discussed. Ms. Kiefer said that the state law takes effect July 1. If grizzly bear
delisting has not occurred and there is not a final rule by that point, then essentially,
the grizzly bear references just sit in state code. The other references, relative to
the disabled American veterans, take effect July 1.

Senator Heider moved to print RS 24896C1. Vice Chairman Vick seconded the
motion. The motion carried by voice vote. Senators Stennett and Jordan asked
to be recorded as voting nay.

Chairman Bair welcomed Mr. Michael McCurdy, Waste Management and
Remediation Division Administrator, Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ),
who will present RS 24823.

Mr. McCurdy said the 2016 Legislature passed S 1244 to allow DEQ to collect
fees for underground storage tanks. Fees are not to exceed $100 per tank per
year and any fee balance in excess of $35,000 on December 31 will be applied to
reduce the following year's fees. This legislation will establish a dedicated fund for
underground storage tank fees to provide for better accountability and transparency.
With a dedicated fund, the Legislature and State Controller will be able to view all
revenues and expenditures from the Statewide Accounting and Reporting System
(STARS), and DEQ will be able to complete an accurate fee expenditure report. In
addition, a dedicated fund will earn interest which may increase the fund's balance
and decrease fees in subsequent years.
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Mr. McCurdy stated that Idaho has about 3,375 underground storage tanks at
1,180 facilities. These tanks hold petroleum products, mainly gasoline and diesel
fuel. DEQ inspects the operation and maintenance activities of these tanks to make
sure they don't leak and cause harm to people or the environment.

Senator Brackett asked why the fund was not established and included in S 1244.
Mr. McCurdy replied that it was an oversight on the part of DEQ. Senator Brackett
asked why wasn't part of the transfer fee used instead of charging the taxpayers a
new fee. Mr. McCurdy said he didn't have that information and could not respond to
the Senator's question at this time, but would get back to him with that information.

Senator Brackett moved to print RS 24823. Senator Bayer seconded the motion.
The motion carried by voice vote

Chairman Bair passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Vick.

Rules Regulating Underground Storage Tank Systems. Mr. McCurdy said
that funding granted to Idaho by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has
been decreasing over the years and the language in the Underground Storage
Tank Act was modified to allow DEQ to collect fees from owners of underground
storage tanks.

This docket addresses the fee collection and the new federal underground storage
tank regulations that must be incorporated into Idaho's rules to maintain state
program approval or primacy where DEQ implements the program instead of EPA.
To address these issues, DEQ held negotiated rulemaking sessions on April 28 and
May 26, 2016 and it was published in the Idaho Administrative Bulletin August 3,
2016. DEQ received no public comments. The DEQ board adopted the pending
rule on October 13, 2016. The proposals must be adopted if Idaho wants to retain
primacy.

Chairman Bair moved to approve Docket No. 58-0107-1601. Senator Bayer
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Individual/Subsurface Sewage Disposal Rules. Mr. Barry Burnell, Water
Quality Division Administrator, DEQ, said this rulemaking was undertaken in
response to requests made to DEQ by individual property owners to create

an effective and useful means of approving and overseeing service providers

for complex alternative septic systems, and a request to DEQ to abandon the
Operation and Maintenance Entity system approach that is used to provide routine
maintenance, monitoring and repair of these complex septic systems. Property
owners complained of poor service, trespass, and lack of customer service by
the Operation and Maintenance Entity.

DEQ vetted these requests with the Technical Guidance Committee for Subsurface
Sewage Disposal. That committee is composed of three staff members of the local
health districts, a licensed professional engineer, and a licensed Complex Septic
System installer. The Technical Guidance Committee recommended to DEQ to
undertake a negotiated rulemaking to develop a Service Provider Certification

for the purpose of having approved qualified service technicians. These service
technicians would be able to contract with property owners to provide routine
service, repair, and monitoring of complex alternative treatment systems. The
pending rule sets up the structure to administer a service provider model for
providing this service.
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These complex alternative treatment systems are also known as Aerobic Treatment
Units (ATUs) or Extended Treatment Package Systems (ETPS). There are about
2,000 of these installed in the State of Idaho at the present time. These complex
systems are not the septic tank and drainfield that is typical for subsurface sewage
disposal. The improved wastewater allows for the drainfield from these systems to
be placed in areas where ground water is close to the land surface.

Mr. Burnell stated that DEQ conducted four meetings with the Technical
Guidance Committee in early 2015. A draft rule was posted and published in the
Administrative Bulletin, October 9, 2015 and negotiated rulemaking meetings were
held on October 22, 2015 in Boise, with participation from Coeur d' Alene and Idaho
Falls. Modifications were made to the rule based on the rulemaking discussions.

A second draft rule was published for comments on October 22, 2015. The rule
was posted in the December 3, 2015 Administrative Bulletin and comments were
received from six people. Some changes were made to the rule as a result of

the comments.

Costs will shift from the property owner paying dues to an Operation and
Maintenance Entity to paying their selected service provider for annual
maintenance, repair, and monitoring. Mr. Burnell said that costs are expected to
be similar or slightly lower. Dues are between $200 to $300. The service provider
model is preferred by owners of these complex alternative systems.

Mr. Burnell said the standards included in this rule are not broader in scope,
nor more stringent, than federal regulations and do not regulate an activity not
regulated by the federal government.

Senator Stennett inquired as to what the function is for the Operations and
Maintenance Entity. Mr. Burnell said that it was designed to act as a homeowners
association and to work out deals with service providers.

Senator Stennett also asked about training for the service providers. Mr. Burnell
said at the present time there are over 600 installers and about 300 of those are
licensed complex installers. Currently, there are 14 Operations and Maintenance
Entities in the state, with 12 service providers. The complex installers, who provide
service to the systems they are installing, will get their certificates. Section 009 of
the rules requires complex system manufacturers to train a reasonable number of
service providers and it restricts manufacturers from limiting service providers from
receiving training from other manufacturers.

Senator Bayer asked if there were any more expenses involved in providing
additional training for the service providers. Mr. Burnell said it is to the
manufacturers advantage to provide the necessary training.

Senator Johnson said that he has a problem with the design approval requirement.
If a manufacturer of one of these complex systems does not agree to provide
training outside of their service representatives, there might be a liability issue. He
asked if the Director of DEQ may disapprove of that design? Mr. Burnell said the
agency's role is to look at the information that is presented to them and approval

is dependent on a number of things. Basis for disapproval is if the product is not
functioning as it should.

Vice Chairman Vick inquired if these systems were used just for individual homes
or for multi-home developments. Mr. Burnell replied that these systems are for
individuals, and go up to 1,500 gallons per day in size. Anything over that size
goes to a different type.
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Senator Siddoway asked if these rules are more restrictive than what is required
by the federal government and why we need more rules. Mr. Burnell said that
what the property owners presently have was not working. These systems are
very complex and need to be placed where there is shallow ground water and the
maintenance needs to be done by professional people. The service has been
poor, there were burglaries, as well as trespassing violations, by the people who
serviced the systems.

Vice Chairman Vick asked what the precedent is by having licensing by rule and
not by legislation. Mr. Burnell said the elements in this rule is the licensing of the
permittees and the education is in line with other licensing. Mr. Burnell said that he
didn't know the exact code reference. DEQ relies on EPA and it was done in 1972.

PASSED THE Vice Chairman Vick said that he will hold the motion until the next meeting as time

GAVEL: has expired for the meeting. He then passed the gavel to Chairman Bair.

ADJOURNED: There being no further business at this time, Chairman Bair adjourned the meeting
at 3:00 p.m.

Senator Bair Juanita Budell

Chair Secretary
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Gubernatorial Gregory Clark Cameron, Rupert, Idaho was
Appointment appointed to the Idaho Fish and Game
Hearing Commission to serve a term commencing

September 22, 2016 and expiring June 30, 2020.
Remarks Idaho Fish and Game Commissioners:

Brad Corkhill - Panhandle Region
Daniel Blanco - Clearwater Region
Blake Fischer - Southwest Region
Lane Clezie - Southeast Region
Derick Attebury - Upper Snake Region

If you have written testimony, please provide a copy of it along with the
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located on file with the minutes in the Legislative Services Library.

Chairman Bair called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Chairman Bair welcomed Director Virgil Moore and staff from the Idaho
Department of Fish and Game (IDFG) and members of the Fish and Game
Commission (Commission). Chairman Bair announced that the first order
of business would be to hear from the two Gubernatorial appointees to the
Commission, Jerry Meyers and Greg Cameron.

GUBERNATORIALJerry Meyers said that he has been a life long resident of Idaho, primarily in the

APPOINTMENT
HEARING:

Pocatello and Salmon areas. He and his wife, Sidni, have a blended family of 10
children, 27 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

Mr. Meyers' educational background is as follows:

* American Falls High School, 1964

» Brigham Young University, 1968, Bachelor of Science, Agricultural Economics
+ Utah State University, 1970, Master of Science, Agricultural Economics

* University of Idaho, 1986, Juris Doctor of Law

Mr. Meyers stated that his professions have been varied, which he feels will be
beneficial working with the wide spectrum of issues and people coming before
the Commission. His professions include: owner/broker of a real estate agency
that marketed agricultural properties throughout Idaho and the Pacific Northwest;
outfitter and guide services for cougar, bear, deer, elk, bighorn sheep and goats in
Lemhi County and the Frank Church Wilderness area; guided brown bear hunters
in Alaska; guide services for leopard, buffalo, and elephant hunts in Botswana,
South Africa, Namibia, and Zimbabwe; law associate and partner with McDevitt
and Meyers Law Office in Pocatello; Magistrate Judge in Lemhi County; Senior
Judge for the ldaho Supreme Court; and presently active in Meyers Mediations
and Law.

In explaining his reasons for applying for the position of Fish and Game
Commissioner, Mr. Meyers stated that he has been an avid outdoorsman all
his life. His life experiences have prepared him to meet the challenges being
advocated by the various competing interests. The 17-year tenure as a judge
has taught him to listen and consider all positions before making a decision. Mr.
Meyers said that he also feels that his professions have put him in a position to
enable him to have the necessary time and resources to commit to the position
and he is prepared to do his part perpetuating the preservation of the wildlife.



Current organizations of which Mr. Meyers is a member of:
« National Rifle Association, Endowment Life Member

« Safari Club International, Life Member

* Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation

* Idaho Houndsmen

* National Academy of Designated Neutrals

* Idaho Trial Lawyers Association

Mr. Meyers was appointed by the Governor and awaiting confirmation by the
Senate to serve a term commencing September 22, 2016 and expiring June 30,
2020.

GUBERNATORIALGregory Clark Cameron stated that his objective as a commissioner, if approved,
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is to protect the resources that are in the State and to make sure they are available
for future generations to enjoy. Without good management, hunters, fishermen,
his four children and four grandchildren will not be able to enjoy the resources of
fish, game, and fowl.

At the age of six, Mr. Cameron learned to fish and has tied his own fly fishing flies
since the eighth grade. However, his passion is archery and he has won six indoor
archery championships and numerous outdoor archery awards. Mr. Cameron
said that he has taken many game animals, including the once-in-lifetime trophies
consisting of goat, moose, and Rocky Mountain bighorn sheep.

Sporting organizations of which Mr. Cameron is a member of:
* Minidoka Bowman

+ National Rifle Association

* National Field Archery Association

* Pheasants Forever Mini-Cassia Chapter

* Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation

* Ducks Unlimited

+ |daho State Bow Hunter Association

Mr. Cameron stated that the Cameron family had a tractor and implement
business in which he started working from a very young age. Later in life, Mr.
Cameron started farming, raising sugar beets and malt barley with his son. He
has also sold sugar beet seed for the last 15 years, supplying it to Holly Seed
Company, Sheridan, Wyoming.

Mr. Cameron said through 45 years of hard work in various businesses, he has
developed important "people skills" which has taught him to listen to all sides

of a situation and to make good decisions. Many of his dealings have been

with farmers, bankers, truckers, implement salesmen, ditch riders, and beet and
barley field men. Mr. Cameron also has a learning disabled daughter and he has
attended classes and worked with local educators for 15 years to help her obtain a
high school diploma. Mediation was the key in accomplishing this.

Leadership positions that Mr. Cameron has held are: Minidoka Beet Growers
Board - nine years; Pheasants Forever Grass Roots Chapter - vice president; and
basketball and baseball coach - 16 years. Other significant involvement includes
the ldaho Wheat and Barley Association and the Snake River Sugar Beet Co-op.
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Mr. Cameron said that he honestly feels that he would do a very good job as a
Commissioner as he is a passionate outdoorsman and truly cares about Idaho's
natural resources, especially the fish and game. Mr. Cameron was appointed
by the Governor awaiting approval by the Senate to serve a term commencing
September 22, 2016 and expiring June 30, 2020.

Chairman Bair thanked both Mr. Meyers and Mr. Cameron for appearing before
the Committee and said that voting on their confirmation would take place at the
next scheduled meeting.

Chairman Bair asked Virgil Moore, IDFG Director, to make his presentation.

Director Moore provided two handouts: IDFG's Winter Feeding Report and the
Director's Annual Report to the Commission for Fiscal Year 2016. Director Moore
said he would give a quick overview of current events, primarily winter feeding.

The IDFG Commission approved the elk management plan a few years ago and it
has proven to be very successful. IDFG has invested a large amount of financial
resources and staff during the past four years in this plan. Director Moore stated
that he has been the director for the past six years and has been working on this
issue for the past five years of that time. The inventory of animals, and inventory of
tags that are sold to make money, are one of the business activities of the agency.

Director Moore said IDFG has reprioritized their financial resources for the

large scale capture and collaring efforts of the deer and elk. He thanked the
volunteers for the help provided. The additional cost of helicopter time has been
very expensive. The downside of the success of the deer and elk program is what
IDFG is dealing with this winter. The last four out of five winters have been easy
and it has allowed them to capitalize on what has been going on with the game
on the hill. Now with a tougher winter, IDFG is seeing depredation on private
lands and private resources.

Director Moore stated that last year, IDFG invested over $1 million to protect
stack-yards so that the elk could not access them. Landowners have been
compensated $360,000 for damages to crops, above and beyond what was
anticipated. Depredation controlled hunt tags have been increased by 7,000 to
compensate for the increase in population on deer, elk and pronghorn. Nearly
$200,000 has been invested to improve habitat for the game animals.

Director Moore thanked Chairman Bair and JFAC for the supplemental money
approval and the increased spending authority that was granted. An increase of
$300,000 was requested and after conversations with Chairman Bair, the figure of
$400,000 was arrived at and it was right on target.

There have been 341 depredation complaints to date and more are likely to
come. Director Moore stated there are 35 winter feeding operations in place

at this time, with most of them for depredation for elk to keep them away from
haystacks. There is only one permanent elk feeding station and it is in the Sun
Valley-Ketchum area and that operation is going well. Director Moore said there
are 7,800 elk and 4,000 mule deer that are currently being fed and all of the
appropriated money is expected to be spent.

Director Moore said that he has prepared an annual report to the Fish and Game
Commission for several years. The document is very concise and shows the
allocations for fish and wildlife. The report also provides the big game harvest
history from 1935 to present. In 2015, it was the best combined season in 25
years. Director Moore said 2015 was the result of the fruits of the labor of the
IDFG staff and what has been invested has paid off, but the downside is that

the depredation has doubled.
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Senator Heider inquired about the deaths of the antelope that ate poisonous
plants. Director Moore stated that the plant was Japanese Yew and the concern
needs to be directed to the Department of Agriculture. Director Moore indicated
that he will have a dialogue with Director Gould.

Senator Stennett asked if $400,000 was enough funding to meet the needs of
the winter feeding. Director Moore replied that he and the staff feel that it will be
sufficient to get them through this winter.

Brad Corkhill, Commission Chairman, represents the Panhandle Region. Mr.
Corkhill said that depredation seems to be a big issue throughout the State, but
his region does not have those issues to the degree that the southern part of the
State is experiencing. Depredation issues are handled on an individual basis, are
much smaller in scale in his part of the State, and are being handled quite well.

Mr. Corkhill stated that there have been some issues regarding moose
populations on the border with Canada which will be addressed tomorrow.

Senator Brackett remarked that he has been getting calls about wolves and
the way IDFG is handling the wolf situation. He asked Mr. Corkhill what the
Department is doing. Mr. Corkhill responded by saying the Panhandle Region is
the most aggressive region in the State regarding wolf control. Over the years,
there have been a few changes in the way wolf control is approached. Three
years ago, the trapping season was opened early in units 7 and 9 and a portion
of unit 6. That resulted in the taking of 15 wolves. Two years ago, a portion

of unit 4 was opened. A two year proclamation cycle has been in effect since
then. There is talk of changing some hunting regulations in order to continue the
effort to control the wolf population. Since the wolf was delisted, the season has
been open year round on private land and the number of tags a trapper can get
in a year's time is 10. With all things considered, there has been progress in the
Panhandle Region with wolf control.

There is now a lawsuit for lynx protection going on. Mr. Corkhill said that he and
Commissioner Blanco were designated as part of a committee to meet with the
plaintiffs and to begin to negotiate some compromises in the trapping regulations.
The Attorney General's office got the judge to reconsider his decision and it is
now under appeal.

Vice Chairman Vick said his concern is about deer moving into town and what
IDFG is doing about it. Mr. Corkhill responded by saying it is a very complicated
issue as many people are feeding the deer and there is no easy solution, but he
vowed to continue working on it.

Dan Blanco, Clearwater Region, spoke next. Mr. Blanco said that they have
had their first three season Chinook salmon run in the Clearwater River: spring,
summer, and fall Chinook run. Also in the Clearwater Region, they had their first
Access Yes property devoted exclusively to youth bird hunting. The property
consists of 900 acres, and is provided at no cost to IDFG by the landowner. IDFG
will continue to stock the property and the advantage is that it gives the youth a
place to hunt.

Mr. Blanco said that as he has traveled around the State, he has noticed the
importance of large tracts of private land. Some private land has the best habitat
and needs to be preserved. Some landowners of large tracts of land are closing
them off so that no access is available to sportsmen. Mr. Blanco said this is

a concern of his.
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Blake Fischer, Southwest Region, said that he is focused on the future. Mr.
Fisher indicated that the Commission is forward thinking and are looking down the
road, using tools to allow them to become more proactive and more progressive.
Mr. Fisher shared a story regarding elk in a sugar beet field. The elk were
removed from that field by putting sugar beet tailings in a barren field across the
road and were hazed by snowmobiles to move them.

Lane Clezie represents the Southeast Region. Mr. Clezie said his report would
be on depredation and elk wintering. He said his area is very active in protecting
private property and feed lots. They have had volunteer help in 30 different areas
and are working in conjunction with the Shoshone-Bannock tribe to move elk away
from the highway back to Lincoln Creek where IDFG are feeding the elk.

Derick Attebury, Upper Snake Region, said the Henry Creek Fire in August
burned 50,000 acres, including over 30,000 acres of the Tex Creek Wildlife
Management Area. One of his main concerns in working with people who
are adjacent to the Tex Creek Area is working out solutions for the land and
rehabilitation efforts. They are feeding about 4,000 elk and have moved about
1,800 ton of hay that was put in place in three days.

Chairman Bair said that he wished to add to the comments regarding depredation.
There is concern with winter feeding and winter depredation, but he asked the
Commissioners to consider summertime feeding, as well. Depredation in summer
is oftentimes worse for landowners than in the wintertime. Chairman Bair thanked
the Commissioners and Director Moore for their service and for appearing before
the Committee today.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Bair adjourned the
meeting at 3:00 p.m.

Senator Bair
Chair

Juanita Budell
Secretary
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Chairman Bair called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m. Chairman Bair welcomed the
Idaho Water Resource Board (IWRB) members and the director of the ldaho
Department of Water Resources (IDWR), Gary Spackman.

Senator Brackett moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Jerry R.
Meyers to the Idaho Fish and Game Commission to the floor with recommendation
that he be confirmed by the Senate. Senator Heider seconded the motion.
Senator Stennett cautioned the Committee regarding political party affiliation
and to follow the statute. The motion carried by voice vote. Senator Brackett
will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Heider moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Gregory
Clark Cameron to the Idaho Fish and Game Commission to the floor with
recommendation that he be confirmed by the Senate. Senator Bayer seconded
the motion. The motion carried by voice vote. Senator Anthon will be the floor
Sponsor.

Roger Chase, IWRB chairman, gave a PowerPoint presentation on Idaho Water
Issues. Mr. Chase said that one of Idaho's greatest assets for sustainability is
its water. Some of the existing problems affecting sustainability are: using more
water than we have; protecting water quality; and educating people about water
issues. Growing problems affecting sustainability are: climate variability; species
issues; increased storage and reuse needs; and recreation and wildlife issues.

Mr. Chase talked about the adjudication of water rights in the Coeur d'Alene
Basin. In the Coeur d'Alene area, studies are being conducted to defend our
water as the state of Washington is aggressively looking for ways to take some
of that water. A $300,000 study is underway for the protection of Priest Lake.
Lewiston and Moscow also have problems, as the aquifer under Moscow is being
depleted very rapidly.

Mr. Chase said that one of their most successful programs is the salmon
recovery efforts on the Lermhi River. A broad base of people helped with those
efforts which included landowners, the Audubon Society, and the Bonneville
Power Association. The salmon were brought back inexpensively and the project
was done as a State project.



In the Bear River area, a small dam was rebuilt for efficiency. Mr. Chase said
his greatest fear for the Bear River is the State of Utah wanting Idaho's water.
Mr. Chase emphasized that Idaho needs to protect that water. Mr. Chase also
said that we need to work hard to respect the State's current needs which are
agriculture, industry, wildlife, and recreational opportunities.

Mr. Chase said that the Snake River Plain, from the Wyoming border to the
Oregon border, is affected by what is done upstream and it is a complicated
system. Thirty percent of the water comes from tributary underflow and seepage,
with 70 percent coming from incidental recharge. Mr. Chase said one of the
great challenges is taking care of the incidental recharge. The largest managed
recharge site is at mile post 31, running at 200 cfs per day. When the structure is
completed, it will be doubled in capacity.

Mr. Chase discussed the challenges to the aquifer stabilization. First, a water
right is needed, then the infrastructure, which requires money. There are declines
in aquifer levels which could hurt existing industries and cities, which could lead
to possible curtailments in the future.

Swan Falls Dam was the next item to be discussed. It is the oldest dam on the
Snake River to still be standing and was built when Silver City was conducting
mining operations. There is an agreement with ldaho Power to keep the water
flow at a certain level in the Snake River.

Another challenge is how cities use their water. Mr. Chase stated that cities and
canal companies need to work together to better utilize city-owned canal shares.
He suggested that cities be creative in reusing water and finding new water
sources, such as planting species of trees and plants that require less water.

Mr. Chase listed the current projects that are underway in the Boise area and the
Treasure Valley and remarked briefly about them. They include:

» Treasure Valley Aquifer Ground Water Model

+ Cooperative Cloud Seeding Program

» Treasure Valley Recharge Study

» Eagle/Star Foothills Recharge Infiltration Study

* Treasure Valley DCMI Water Conservation Study

* Anderson Ranch Enlargement Feasibility Study

+ Boise Project Board of Control Lake Lowell Water Conservation Project.

Mr. Chase indicated that the Mountain Home Air Force Base water supply and
pipeline project is moving forward. IDWR is working on utility service agreements
and the advisory work is in progress. Mr. Chase said that the entire project is on
tract for completion in 2021.

Mr. Chase said IDWR has found great success with cloud seeding. It started

in Boise and is now used in the Wood River Valley and the Upper Basin. In
some areas, IDWR is getting as high as ten percent more moisture. One station
reported 14 percent. This is done in a cooperative manner with Idaho Power and
the agricultural users.
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Metering and monitoring are important parts of water management and
conservation efforts. Meters are used to make sure the right amounts are being
used by the groundwater pumpers. Domestic issues need to be addressed as
there are 157,000 domestic wells, using 80 million gallons of water each day. Mr.
Chase said that our water quality must be protected and also recognize that the
water resources are limited. Stabilizing and recovering the aquifer will be difficult,
but working together can make it happen.

Chairman Bair said the four Gubernatorial appointees to the Idaho Water
Resource Board have been reappointed by the Governor and awaiting
confirmation by the Senate. Their terms commenced January 1, 2017 and will
expire on January 1, 2021. He invited Vince Alberdi to speak first.

Vince Alberdi is from Kimberly and said that the past eight years on IWRB

has gone by quickly. He was an engineer and hydrographer for the North Side
Canal Company from 1967 to 1971. From 1987 to 1992, he served as assistant
manager for the same company. In 1992, he became the general manager at the
Twin Falls Canal Company, serving there until 2008.

Mr. Alberdi said that recharge has been a challenge and what is frustrating is
the time it takes for the infrastructure to be completed. Mr. Alberdi stated that
he enjoys working on projects in his area, as well as projects within the State.

Some of the projects that he sees are building on what they have learned. The
knowledge gained thus far is helping to guide the IWRB.

Senator Siddoway said that he sincerely appreciates the work that Mr. Alberdi
and the other IWRB members do for the State with regards to protecting Idaho's
water.

Senator Heider asked how serving as general manager of the Twin Falls Canal
Company has helped Mr. Alberdi to manage Idaho's water. Mr. Alberdi replied
that he developed and learned about water and how it is managed, water rights,
and issues within the State and it became a great base to gain the expertise
that is needed to serve on the IWRB.

Chairman Bair acknowledged and welcomed Representative Dell Raybould,
Chairman of the House Environment, Energy and Technology Committee and
member of the House Resources and Conservation Committee to the meeting.

Albert Barker stated that the nice thing about the IWRB that the Governor has
assembled is that the IWRB has a diversity of interests, but all pulling together as
a team. Mr. Barker said that he brings a different perspective to the IWRB as
most of his work has been in Southwestern Idaho and Northern Idaho.

Chairman Bair asked what two critical issues are facing the IWRB that are in
the Boise Valley. Mr. Barker said that growth and development in the Boise
area that are without existing water rights are a concern and the IWRB needs

to find a way to maximize the amount of water that this Basin can capture. Mr.
Barker said the IWRB has been working with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
(Corps) who are doing a study on it. The IWRB has reached out to the Corps, the
Bureau of Reclamation, and water users in the Basin to find a way to accomplish
capture in this Basin.

Chairman Bair thanked Mr. Barker and then welcomed Roger Chase and asked
if he had any further comments. Mr. Chase said that he agreed with Mr. Barker
in stating that the IWRB is a team trying to find solutions to the water issues.
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Senator Siddoway said a concern of his with regard to the water problems in
the State is increasing the storage of water in the upper regions and asked Mr.
Chase for his thoughts on the subject. Mr. Chase responded by saying the IWRB
probably doesn't talk enough about it. IDWR does have some ongoing projects.
One is at Island Park Reservoir with the reservoir to be extended. Another
project is with the Bureau of Reclamation to possibly raise the amount of water
at Anderson Ranch Dam. Lost Valley, in the Weiser area, is being considered
as another possible storage project. Mr. Chase also suggested using beaver
ponds as a possibility for water storage.

Senator Brackett asked for an update on the Galloway Dam. Mr. Chase replied
that the Board has become frustrated with what has happened with the Galloway
Dam. The IWRB is trying to find ways to make it happen. The price of natural gas
has been an obstacle. It is cheaper for the power companies to build hydro plants
than it is to build dams. Also, opposition from federal officials regarding using that
water for fish flush has been a problem and IDWR is working to resolve that issue.

John Stevenson was the next appointee to speak. Mr. Stevenson is from Rupert
and apologized for not bringing forth some of the solutions that Chairman Bair
and others suggested for the ground water agreement. For 20 years, the IWRB
thought it was more prudent to pay technicians and attorneys, rather than to

sit down and resolve the issues. Mr. Stevenson thanked Chairman Bair and
Speaker Bedke for their suggestions.

Mr. Stevenson said he appreciates being able to serve on the IWRB and
doesn't bring anything different to the IWRB, except he has been at it for more
years than most. Mr. Stevenson said the water in the State is one of the most
critical issues to solve. He thanked the Legislature for providing money to make
projects happen.

Chairman Bair said one issue is the flood curve that is decades old. With the
climate changing and the snow coming off earlier, he asked if there has been
discussions to try to adjust the flood curves so that they more accurately depict
what is actually happening. Mr. Stevenson responded by saying the Bureau of
Reclamation is extremely careful in making adjustments. Mr. Stevenson said
IWRB have talked about using some of the water that comes below Minidoka,
as well as some of the water above. A lot of the water below Milner Dam is
made available for recharge and is used for power production for the Bureau of
Reclamation. Mr. Stevenson indicated that IDWR could compensate in other
areas.

Chairman Bair welcomed Director Spackman and turned the meeting over to
him.

Director Spackman stated that it was always a pleasure to meet with the
Committee and he appreciates the support and friendship. Director Spackman
said that he wanted to express his admiration for the IWRB and the amount

of work that they are doing.

Director Spackman said that several questions had been raised during Mr.
Chase's presentation. One of the questions was regarding the completion date
of the adjudication in North Idaho. Director Spackman said that his estimation
is 10 to 15 years and it also depends if there is an expansion into the Pend
Orielle River Basin. IDWR received financial authorization by the Joint Finance
and Appropriations Committee to move into the Palouse Basin and the Attorney
General's office has filed a petition for the opening of the adjudication.
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The second question was regarding metering on domestic wells. IDWR has no
desire to meter single family domestic wells as it would be an astronomical job
that IDWR would not want to take on, both in terms of manpower and collection of
data. Director Spackman feels the IDWR can estimate the amount of usage,
rather than using meters on every single domestic well.

Flood control rule curves and changes was another question that was raised.
Director Spackman said that he knows of one area, the Ririe Reservoir, that
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers has been willing to look at the rule curves
and has been able to adjust some of the releases from the reservoir. This is
contingent upon the water users keeping the Willow Creek channel open. There
is a congressional effort to authorize the Corps to modify the flood control rule
curves on the reservoir.

Director Spackman referred to charts and graphs, using the PowerPoint
presentation, relating to snow depth and water content in the various river basins.
All the basins from the Owyhees to Bear River have more than 100 percent of
snow water equivalent. Basins that are north of the Eastern Snake Plain are
nearly all in excess of 100 percent. Basins north of the Boise, Big Lost, and Big
Wood are all less than 100 percent. Director Spackman said that it is alarming
to look at the Panhandle area as it is at 63 percent. It could be a low water year
for Priest Lake and monitoring will be needed.

Director Spackman said that he spent time on the road with some of his staff and
talked to some of the legislators about the possible creation of a ground water

management area and also an area that would encompass all the tributary basins,
as well. Director Spackman indicated that in November 2016, he issued an order
that did create an Eastern Snake Plain Aquifer Ground Water Management Area.

Director Spackman referred to a graph regarding pending applications for
transfer with IDWR. An early goal as Director was to bring the backlog down and
100 pending applications is viewed as being probable maintenance.

Other notable events include:

» Surface Water Coalition Delivery Call Settlement Agreement - Ground Water
Users' Plans

» Settlement of Hagerman Valley Spring Users Delivery Calls
* Reservoir Refill After Flood Control Releases - Litigation

* Excessive Releases by the Bureau of Reclamation from Palisades Reservoir
During Fall and Winter

» Stock Water Rights on Federal Lands.

Director Spackman's remarks regarding notable events are summarized as
follows:

* The Ground Water Users' plans for implementation are credible. If the plans
are implemented, they should make a difference in the water levels in the
aquifer.

* The Hagerman Valley settlement regarding delivery calls has one agreement
left and it is on the table.

* The flood control releases are a complex issue and he will talk individually
to the Committee members.

* A letter was sent to the Bureau of Reclamation objecting to the excessive
releases.
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» Stock water rights are being pursued by Senator Brackett and the Director
made no comment.

Director Spackman thanked Chairman Bair and the Committee for the
opportunity to update them on Idaho's water issues. Chairman Bair requested
a copy of the letter sent to the Bureau of Reclamation and thanked the IWRB
and the Director for their presentation.

Senator Siddoway thanked Director Spackman and stated that his concern is
regarding the settlement agreement of the individuals who volunteered to reduce
their utilization of the water. Director Spackman replied that there are credible
plans that have been put together. Whether the users execute on those plans is
another question. Director Spackman said that he shares the Senator's fear, but
it is not the job of the IDWR to go out and enforce the terms of those individual
agreements and implementation in each of the groundwater districts.

Senator Stennett inquired as to the priority sites for recharge. Director
Spackman said that one of the most important factors is water availability. The
second priority is retention time in the aquifer. Another factor is the ability of the
ground to accept the recharge water. The IWRB's focus is on the reach between
the American Falls Reservoir and Milner Dam, which include the Milner-Gooding
Canal, the Northside Canal, the Twin Falls Canal, and the Southwest Irrigation
District. Director Spackman said those are the four entities where the IWRB has
focused because of the water availability and areas where the water will stay in
the aquifer over a long period of time.

Chairman Bair thanked Director Spackman for his presentation and said that
at a future date, a presentation may be made on the status of recharge and the
progress that is being made. Chairman Bair said that he would like to give the
IWRB an "A" on their report card, meaning the IWRB is doing an exceptional job.

ADJOURNED: There being no further business at this time, Chairman Bair adjourned the
meeting at 2:55 p.m.

Senator Bair Juanita Budell
Chair Secretary
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SUBJECT DESCRIPTION PRESENTER
Minutes Approval of Minutes, January 23, 2017 Senator Bayer
Gubernatorial Vince Alberdi, Albert Barker, Roger Chase,

Appointment and John Stevenson were reappointed to the

Consideration Idaho Water Resource Board to serve terms

commencing January 1, 2017 and expiring
January 1, 2021.

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
QUALITY, Continued

Docket No. Approving and overseeing service providers Barry Burnell, DEQ

58-0103-1501

S 1028 Underground storage tank program fund Mike McCurdy, DEQ
IDAHO DEPARTMENT OF LANDS

Gubernatorial Margaret Gail Chipman, Weiser, Idaho was

Appointment reappointed to the Oil and Gas Commission

Hearing to serve a term commencing July 1, 2016 and

expiring July 1, 2020.

Docket No. This rulemaking repeals the entire rule and itno  Eric Wilson, Bureau
20-0701-1601 longer governs actions by the Idaho Oil and Gas  Chief, IDL
Conservation Commission.

Docket No. Proposed rule clarifies lease nomination and lease Mike Murphy, Bureau
20-0316-1601 auction process; allows for lease length; improves Chief, IDL

lease language; adjusts lease tract application fee;

updates definitions, and adjusts rule formatting.

Docket No. Recent policy changes from the Land Board have David Groeschl,
20-0214-1601 resulted in the department no longer presenting Deputy Director, IDL
individual sales to the board for approval unless
they fall outside established land board policies.

If you have written testimony, please provide a copy of it along with the
name of the person or organization responsible to the committee secretary
to ensure accuracy of records.
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Chairman Bair called the Senate Resources and Environment Committee
(Committee) meeting to order at 1:30 p.m. and said consideration of the four
Gubernatorial appointments would be the first order of business.

Senator Brackett moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Vince Alberti
to the Idaho Water Resource Board to the floor with recommendation that he be
confirmed by the Senate. Senator Heider seconded the motion. The motion
carried by voice vote. Senator Heider will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Stennett moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Albert P.
Barker to the Idaho Water Resource Board to the floor with recommendation that
he be confirmed by the Senate. Senator Siddoway seconded the motion. The
motion carried by voice vote. Senator Stennett will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Stennett moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Roger
Chase to the Idaho Water Resource Board to the floor with recommendation that
he be confirmed by the Senate. Vice Chairman Vick seconded the motion. The
motion carried by voice vote. Senator Stennett will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Heider moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of John Albert
Stevenson to the Idaho Water Resource Board to the floor with recommendation
that he be confirmed by the Senate. Senator Brackett seconded the motion.
The motion carried by voice vote. Chairman Bair will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Bayer moved to approve the minutes of January 23, 2017. Senator
Siddoway seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Margaret Gail Chipman, Weiser, was reappointed to the Oil and Gas Commission
to serve a term commencing July 2, 2016 and expiring July 1, 2020. Ms.
Chipman said that she was appointed by the Governor in July 2013 when the
Commission was first established as a separate entity from the Land Board and
has served as vice chairman since that time. Ms. Chipman stated that she has
attended all 27 regular and special meetings of the Oil and Gas Commission.

Ms. Chipman said she is currently serving her 24th year on the Weiser
School Board and was recently elected as president of the Idaho School Board
Association. She has also served for three years on the Professional Standards
Commission for the State Department of Education. In addition, Ms. Chipman
said she is the treasurer of the Fruitland PEO Chapter and also treasurer of the
Shamrock Club, a group who maintains the historic Jeffreys Schoolhouse in
Weiser.



S 1028

Ms. Chipman, born and raised in Moscow, graduated from the University of
Idaho in 1967 with a bachelor's degree in Business. After her marriage to Gary
Chipman, they moved to Southern Idaho, then settled in Weiser in 1971. Ms.
Chipman said that she is a retired LPN and Pharmacy Tech. She and her
late husband spent 45 years in the cattle feeding and ranching business. Ms.
Chipman stated that she enjoys gardening and visiting the Capitol during the
Legislative session.

Ms. Chipman said she serves as a representative of landowners with mineral
rights and has worked hard to gain knowledge in the area of oil and gas by
observing first-hand operations of the Commissions in North Dakota and Utah.
Ms. Chipman has approved and participated in a thorough evaluation of Idaho's
oil and gas programs conducted by the State Oil and Gas Regulatory Exchange
(SOGRE). The evaluation is a study of Idaho's gas and oil statutory authority,
implementing regulations, administrative procedures, staffing, and funding.

Ms. Chipman said the Commission's goals are: developing effective regulations;
establishing organization wide expertise; and building partnerships consistent
with the Commission's mission. Ms. Chipman said that her personal goal is to
learn more and to further educate herself on oil and gas issues.

Senator Stennett inquired about the repealing of the oil and gas rules. Ms.
Chipman said the part that is being repealed will hopefully be replaced by

the rules that have been promulgated through the hearing process. Senator
Stennett then asked Ms. Chipman what she might have done differently. Ms.
Chipman replied that they have streamlined the hearing process and that should
make it much better.

Senator Siddoway asked Ms. Chipman if she attended the negotiated
rulemaking process that was held this past summer. Ms. Chipman replied
that she did not attend any of those meetings. She felt that because the rules
would be coming before the Commission, she should not be a part of the
rulemaking. Senator Siddoway said that most of the Committee members
have been approached by landowners in the area of exploration. He asked Ms.
Chipman if she was confident that the landowners would be treated equitably
and fairly. Some of their concerns include proper metering, land being drained,
and geologic formations. Ms. Chipman said that the Commission shares those
same concerns and the rules are not perfect rules. A report will be forthcoming
and it substantiates the rules and regulations.

Chairman Bair thanked Ms. Chipman for her service on the Oil and Gas
Commission and said that voting on Ms. Chipman's appointment would take
place at the Committee's next meeting.

Mike McCurdy, Waste Management and Remediation Division Administrator
for the Department of Environment Quality (DEQ), presented S 1028 and said
this is a proposed amendment to the Idaho Underground Storage Bill Act. This
bill allows DEQ to collect fees for the underground storage tanks. Fees are not
to exceed $100 per tank per year and any fee balance in excess of $35,000 on
December 31 will be applied to reduce the following year's fees. Idaho has about
3,375 underground storage tanks in 1,180 facilities.

This legislation will establish a dedicated fund for underground storage tank
fees to provide for better accountability and transparency. With the Statewide
Accounting and Reporting System (STARS), DEQ will be able to complete an
accurate fee expenditure report. In addition, a dedicated fund will earn interest
which may increase the fund's balance and decrease fees in subsequent years.
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Chairman Bair said to make things clear, legislation and rules were passed last
year dealing with underground storage tanks and the creation of a fund was
overlooked. S 1028 creates a fund for the fees that are to be collected.

Senator Brackett moved that S 1028 be sent to the floor with a do pass
recommendation. Senator Siddoway seconded the motion. The motion carried
by voice vote. Senator Brackett will be the floor sponsor.

Chairman Bair passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Vick.

Vice Chairman Vick welcomed Barry Burnell, Water Quality Division
Administrator, DEQ. Vice Chairman Vick said there was no need to review
Docket No. 58-0103-1501 in its entirety, as it had been thoroughly covered in a
previous meeting. He asked for a condensed overview.

Mr. Burnell said this rule changes in how DEQ oversees and manages service
providers for complex alternative septic systems and moves away from an
operation and maintenance approach. In the service provided approach, there is
a certificate that is issued to individuals during the licensing process as licensed
system installers.

The question that was raised at the previous meeting was about licensing and
permitting. Mr. Burnell stated that he reviewed the Environmental Protection
and Health Act and found three sections of that Act that provided authority

to DEQ's director to prepare rules for the control of water pollution. Section
39-105 states the power and duties of the director, and in subsection 2 it says
that the director shall formulate and recommend to the DEQ board rules as
may be necessary to deal with problems related to water pollution, licensure,
and certification requirements. Subsection 3 says the powers and duties of the
director shall include the issuance of licenses and permits as prescribed by law
and by rule